Village of Coxsackie

Public Hearing Minutes

Village Acquisition of the American Valve Manufacturing, Inc. Site

July 9, 2018


The Public Hearing was called to order by Mayor Mark Evans at 6:45 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Donald Daoust, Trustee Joseph Ellis and Trustee Dianne Ringwald.

Mayor Evans read the following statement:
“The American Valve site has been a contaminated site now for more than two decades as declared and cleaned up by the NYS DEC and now designated as a brownfield. The site has been vacant for years and maintained by the DEC. Several times and as recently as last fall contamination has been monitored and found and remediated by the DEC.
A few years ago, an idea was floated by the Greene County IDA with a developer to place housing on the site to make use of the brownfield. The opposition by residents was clear and it was suggested at that time that the Village seek to obtain the property to be able to control its future.
Over two years ago the Village inquired with the DEC about how and if we could obtain the property. The goal was to be able to own the property and decide some potential use if any, but NOT be liable for any existing contamination.
The DEC provided 3-4 agreements already in place with other municipalities that provide for municipal ownership but responsibility for existing contamination forever remains with the DEC. This was and is the only acceptable terms under which the Village would entertain obtaining the property so as to not expose the Village to future potential liability and contamination clean up.
The Village started the process of obtaining the property about 2 years ago, first through taxes, but since it was not on the tax rolls for over 10 years, eminent domain became our only clear choice. In order to obtain the property through eminent domain you must have a stated purpose, we chose at the time to use a solar project for the direct benefit of Village residents.
This public hearing is the result of almost two years of work and represents another step in our process. We have however not made any decision on following through with a solar project nor have we made any agreement with any company regarding solar at that site at this time.
Once the Village is able to obtain the property we can begin to flush out the dozen or so potential uses that have been suggested over time, they include leaving it vacant, a park, a dog park, an exercise/walking trail, solar and a ball field to name just a few.
The Village will engage the community and especially the neighboring residents to flush out what if anything should be done with the property. Please note that the Village can only seek to obtain the front flat portion of 8 acres, the hill on the backside of the property behind must forever remain in the hands of the DEC.
I want to remind those in attendance that this is a public hearing for the Village to obtain the property and potential solar use. Given the recent focus on solar projects in the community we understand that you may wish to make broader comments on solar and other projects but that is NOT what this hearing is for, we ask that that you limit them to this eminent domain purpose only at this time.”
Mayor Evans then opened the meeting for public comment. 

Brian Wallace asked if he understood correctly that this Public Hearing is just for the purpose of the Village obtaining the property. He said that he feels the property should remain forever wild and does not like the idea of solar, especially in the middle of the village for everyone to look at. 

Vince Schettini asked where the energy from the solar would go.

Mayor Evans stated that there is no solar project yet, but if there were to be one it would be community solar. The electric would go back to village residents only. 

Jonathan Hayden asked where the construction would be located, and if the Village has thought about the potential run off issues and possible solutions. 

Kim Rose asked if the stated purpose for obtaining the property has to be specific, like a solar project or if it can be just listed as open space. 

Mayor Evans stated that it is a requirement of obtaining the property through eminent domain. It is a protection measure so that government can not obtain property without an intended purpose. Solar was picked because it shows a potential direct financial gain back to residents.

Genevieve Trigg, Village Attorney, stated that the Mayor is correct in that the Village needs to list an intended purpose in order to gain the property through eminent domain. 

Arlene Matthews asked if she understood correctly that the Village will just be obtaining the front flat acres of the property. She said that when she spoke to Will Welling of DEC he alluded to the fact that if you obtain the property through eminent domain you can not subdivide the property. 

Mayor Evans stated that DEC’s counsel was spoken to about the Village obtaining the property, so they are aware of the situation. He said that he also wants to make it clear that if the DEC cannot assure that the Village will not be held liable for any contamination problems that arises in the future then the Village will not move forward. 

Arthur Brown asked what repercussions there are if a solar project is listed as an intended use of the property, but the Village does not follow through. He asked if the Village could be forced to somehow follow through with what was listed. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village is on solid legal ground and is being advised by Village counsel as well as DEC’s counsel. He said that the future of the property can be controlled by the Village once it is obtained through eminent domain. 

Trustee Hanse stated that back when the potential housing project through the IDA came to light, the Board felt that the Village should take control of the property so that a project like that does not happen. 

Genevieve Trigg, Village Attorney, stated that the Village has done its due diligence over the past few years, and that the DEC order states that the Village will not assume liability for any contamination issues that should arise in the future. 

A resident asked if the Village will perform any testing on the property. 

Mayor Evans stated that DEC performed testing last year along the fence line. Any future testing would still be the legal responsibility of DEC. 

A resident asked if wetland is taken away how the Village will remediate this. 

Cynthia VanStone stated that she saw that it was recently tested for PFOA and other water contamination by the EPA. She said that she feels that the Village should at least obtain the property through eminent domain, and then it can be decided along with resident’s input about the future of the property. 

Mayor Evans stated that the Village just needs to go through the proper process of obtaining the property. 

Mary Binn asked if the Village could designate the property as open space.

Mayor Evans stated that the Village has to obtain the property first, then can designate the use. 

A resident stated that he is in support of the effort by the Village to take control of the property.

Jeff Rose stated that he is in support of the Village obtaining the property, so long as the liability remains with the DEC. He also asked what the procedures were going forward.

Mayor Evans stated that the Village would have Public Hearings regarding what residents would like to see done with the property, and possibly even form a committee.

Genevieve Trigg, Village Attorney, stated that the Village will have to follow all proper procedures. It will be well into 2019 before the property is obtained. 

A resident asked if the Village could FOIL the DEC for the clean-up findings and develop plans. 

Tessa Partridge asked if the Village could propose open space as an intended use instead of solar. 

Genevieve Trigg, Village Attorney, stated that the DEC does allow for open space to be listed as an intended use.

Mayor Evans stated that when this process was started, the counsel at the time indicated that if “open space” was listed as an intended purpose it could be challenged. That is when a potential solar project was mentioned. 

Jeff Haas asked if the Village can ask DEC to do more cleanup at the site. 

Mayor Evans stated that the decision to do more cleanup is up to the DEC.

Brian Wallace stated that the DEC has already said that it is clean enough to be used for housing. 

Mayor Evans stated that that is correct, with the stipulation that you can not dig deeper than 3 feet into the soil. 

Donna Wasilewski stated that it is her understanding that the first step is for the Village to obtain the property. The Village needs validation to obtain it through eminent domain, so the Village listed a potential solar project as it’s intended use. This shows more of a financial benefit to residents than open space would. 

A resident asked if anyone else could purchase the land other than the Village. 

Mayor Evans stated that anyone else could purchase the property at full market value. That is always a possibility. 

Tessa Partridge stated that she is in favor of the Village obtaining the property through eminent domain, it is the potential of a solar project that has her nervous. 

Mayor Evans stated that he will have the Clerk’s Office post a timeline of the process of obtaining the American Valve property on the Village of Coxsackie Facebook page. 

Tessa Partridge stated that the community as a whole is struggling to trust government and the Village regarding solar projects. 

Brian Wallace stated that he spoke with DEC and was told that the property would not be sold to a private developer, only a municipality or quasi-municipality.

A resident stated that the Village Board has earned his trust as a resident and he supports the Village’s decision to move forward with obtaining the property. 

Mayor Evans stated that he would like to remind residents that no solar agreements have been signed, that this Public Hearing is just for the process of obtaining the property. 

Kim Rose stated that she just learned that only 50% of the property has been cleaned from contamination. 

Mayor Evans stated that the agreement between the Village and DEC will stated that any issues with contamination will fall squarely on the DEC. 

Kim Rose asked if the dirt mound can be hauled away. 

Mayor Evans stated that if DEC is paying to haul it away then yes, but if it will cost taxpayer money to do so then he is not comfortable with that. 

Genevieve Trigg, Village Attorney, stated that the front portion of the property that the Village will be obtaining has been fully cleaned from contamination. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]Arlene Matthews stated that she doubts that DEC will remove the mound. She stated that when she received a letter from DEC regarding possible further contamination along the fence line it stated that DEC would not be responsible for additional remediation. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing was made by Mayor Evans and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Daoust voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 7:30 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk 


